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   The Uniting Church in Australia

Synod of Queensland

Synod Ecumenical Relationships Committee

Report of Meeting October 1st 2009
The meeting set for August 6th was not held, due to there being just four of us there: Bruce, Bob, Heather and me. They had to leave for Revd Lin Reilly’s Funeral. The apologies were received.

Glenine Hamlyn was there, so we used the time to have a chat with her. We will have her back to a meeting early in 2010 for a fuller discussion.

WELCOME & OPENING: As Bruce was on leave, Don opened the meeting with the Affirmation of Faith from Uniting in Worship 2 and the Litany for Christian Unity from Uniting in Worship 1
PRESENT: Dorothy Demack, Anne Hulbert, Jock Dunbar, Ray Richmond, Bob Harriman, 
Neil Ballment, Garth Read, Don Whebell.
APOLOGIES: Bruce Johnson [on leave], John Agnew [in NZ], Kath Hobson, Heather Griffin [at ROF 
Meeting in Sydney], Paul Walton, John Cox.
ECUMENICAL CATCHUPS: 

Dorothy reported on a gathering hosted by Rockhampton Churches Together to discuss the WCC Statement, Called to be the One Church. Dorothy had written a summary of the WCC Statement and a report of the gathering. These have been placed on our website.
We received a report of the Conference on Living Church in Rural Queensland – Glenine Hamlyn, General Secretary of QCT, had written a Report of this in the QCT Newsletter and it is in the Appendix to this Report.
BUSINESS: 

1. CONVERSATION ON EPISKOPE: 


Our last discussion on this was at the June 2008 Meeting. ‘Episkope’ was the 

theme of the 2008 Christian Unity Working Group Conference. The Draft 


Minutes were circulated to SERC members after the Conference. A complete 

Report of the discussion will be circulated as soon as it arrives.


Members may have noted in the Minutes of the CUWG’s May meeting [p1 re ‘Trilateral 

Responses Draft 6, that a 7th Draft is being written by Robert Gribben]


I collated the papers that I have and sent them to SERC members after the Meeting.



This item will remain on our Agenda until we receive and discuss the Draft from the 


Christian Unity Working Group.

2.
THE ECUMENICAL QUESTION: 

Subsequent to the SERC Meeting on 4th June, The Extended Meeting of the SERC 
with Presbytery Ministers and other Synod leaders 
was held on 16th June. It was well-
attended and the sharing of stories and issues quite engaging. The Meeting was led by 
the Moderator and. Richmond led a PowerPoint discussion of the WCC Statement 
Called to be the One Church.

We agreed that an Extended Meeting of the SERC be planned each year, when 
Presbytery Ministers and other leaders are together for meetings at the UC Centre. It 
was felt that the great values of the meeting are in its opportunities for sharing the 
stories of ecumenical activity at various levels and the raising questions to explore 
further.


From this meeting, we agreed to explore the issues we do need to take further.


It was also agreed that we could do a bit better in planning. And make sure that things 
that we need for presentations be working properly – like the electronic white-board 
that let Ray down.


The Introduction to the Extended Meeting by the Moderator and the ecumenical 
vignettes from the Mary Burnett Presbytery have been placed on the website.


.
3. QUEENSLAND CHURCHES TOGETHER:

Revd Rodney Minnicom has replaced Mr Andrew Johnson as a UCA representative on 
Churches Together Indigenous People Partnership [CTIPP].


Mr John Agnew and Revd Andrew Gunton have accepted nomination to the QCT Faith 
and Unity Commission. 

The General Secretary of Synod and the General Secretary of QCT have been notified 
by e-mail of the appointments to CTIPP and the Faith and Unity Commission.


Tanya Richards resigned from her position as CWS Co-ordinator. Hazel Smart will 
commence at the end of October. With new arrangements, the question may now be 
about where CWS is to be located in Queensland.

The Strategic Plan for QCT is still in process and the SERC will discuss it when it 
becomes available.

We were very pleased to hear that SERC Georgina Corowa’s appointment as CTIPP 
Co-ordinator has been extended. Reports of her work have been very positive. 

The next QCT General Council Meeting will be held in Toowoomba on 7th November.  
Dorothy and Don will not be available. Jock is willing at attend in Dorothy’s place.
4. 
WEBSITE: 
New items added to it are:

· Reports Page: the Report of the June meeting of the SERC;
· Feature Articles Page: The Sermon preached by Anglican Bishop John Bluck at the signing of the Covenant between the Anglican and Methodist Churches in New Zealand. The Introduction by the Moderator to the SERC Extended Meeting on the Ecumenical Question is now in the Documents Page and the Sermon by Pastor Simon Gomersall is now in the Sermons Page
· Dialogues Page: The NZ Covenant and a piece of the history behind it.
· Documents Page: Statement from the World Council of Churches: Faith and Order Paper 198 – 2009, The Nature and Mission of the Church. And the Response to it by the Assembly Standing Committee.

Report of work being done by Rockhampton Churches Together on the WCC 
Statement Called to be the one Church
· Local Stories Page: as indicated above, the local stories of ecumenical activity in the Presbytery of Mary Burnett have been added. As others arrive, they will be added.
· Ecumenical Schools Page: Judy Morrison’s piece on the visit of Tongan students to Unity College.
EINews [Ecumenical and Inter-religious News] The first edition was published late in 2008. The first edition for 2009 has been produced and information about it has been circulated to our mailing lists. 
The editorial panel has met to plan the next edition. 
An edition of Journey focussing on The Ecumenical Question:
The November 2009 edition will have ecumenical and interfaith content.
5.   GENERAL BUSINESS:
A:  
Ecumenical Tertiary Chaplaincy Committee [ETCC]: 

As Heather was at the Meeting of the Assembly Working Group on Relations 
with People of Other Faiths, we will discuss this at the December Meeting. It is 
the statement she provided for a meeting earlier this year.

Six Churches - Anglican Catholic, Churches of Christ, Lutheran, Salvation Army 
and Uniting - are members of the Committee as are Griffith University and 
Queensland University of Technology.
 


A written agreement concerning sharing of the financial management on a 
rotational basis would be useful. The ETCC suggests sharing the financial 
management among the three major churches (Anglican, Catholic, Uniting) on 
a three year rotation. The Catholics took over financial management from Tony 
Poynter (Uniting) 18 months ago. Tony had been the financial manager for 2 
years and prior to that Richard Swan of the Anglican Church was financial 
manager for many years.

The three major churches and the two universities each give approximately 
$30,000 per year to support two full-time and three part-time chaplains on five 
campuses.  In addition, the full-time chaplains enlist the help of volunteer 
chaplains from a variety of denominational backgrounds.

A major issue that needs to be resolved is that of oversight. The Heads of 
Churches Group keeps no records of its meetings and decisions can be hard to 
track. Bruce will follow this up at the next Heads of Churches meeting.
B. Roman Catholic-Uniting Church Dialogue:

This work of this Dialogue has been concluded and I will bring a report to the 
meeting. I understand that the Report, The Mission of the Church, has been 
received and approved by the Catholic Bishops and is now before the 
Uniting Church Assembly Standing Committee.
The focus is on writing a joint statement on ‘Mission’. The headings under which we worked are:

1. Introduction to the theme of ‘Mission’

2. A Roman Catholic understanding of Mission

3. A Uniting Church understanding of Mission

4. Convergences and Divergences

5. A Final Statement


Chapters 2 – 4 are further sub-divided into four (or possibly six?) sections:

a. Mission and Worship (Leitourgia)

b. Mission and Communion (Koinonia)

c. Mission and Service (Diakonia)

d. Mission and Proclamation (Kerygma)

e. Mission and Witness (Martyria)

f. Mission and Teaching (Didaskalia)


Since the June SERC Meeting, discussions have commenced re the future of 
the Dialogue and the publication of the Report. Sandy Yule has advised that 
when the Report has been approved by the Assembly Standing Committee, it 
will be 
placed on the CUWG website. When that is done, we will have 
permission to place it on our website. A decision about placing it on Catholic 
websites has not yet been made. No decision has yet been made about a hard-
copy publication.

Currently, there is discussion about the next phase of the Dialogue’s work. If 
the Dialogue is to continue in Brisbane, we will need to find two or three new 
people for it. The process will be that we nominate people to CUWG to 
recommend to the Assembly Standing Committee.  We discussed possible 
names for nomination.
C. Covenant between Anglican and Methodist Churches in New Zealand:

Mention was made of this at the June Meeting. The General Secretary tracked 
it down and sent it to me. I subsequently circulated it to SERC Members.


It is now on our website, with the Sermon preached by Bishop John Bluck

ADDITIONAL ITEMS:

· Asian Ecumenical Course: Revd David Won Kim been accepted for a place in the Asian Ecumenical Course, to be 
held in Kolakata, India 18-31 October 2009.The cost is for travel and all other fees are met by the Christian Conference of Asia. Alcorn Fellowship Travel Fund has met the travel cost. 

David will be invited to a SERC Meeting to talk about his experiences at the 
Course.

· Wandoan: Sharon Kirk has sent a report re A Lutheran-UCA Service of Recognition for the Lutheran Pastor.  It is now on our website.
· CUWG: The annual Conference will be held in Melbourne 
23-24 October 2009.

The Theme will be ‘Reshaping the Ecumenical Enterprise’ for. This theme 
focuses on the goals of ecumenical work, as there is a tension between the 
goals of ‘organic unity’ (which some seem to regard as a distant, quasi 
eschatological prospect) and ‘visible unity’ (which can focus our plans on what 
can be done together now). How should we be responding to calls for support 
for mission initiatives which assume that commitment of individual Christians to 
a given programme can be a sufficient expression of Christian unity?
I’ve had a preliminary conversation with Sandy Yule about him making a visit to Queensland next year and will follow that up at the CUWG Conference. If the RC/UCA Dialogue is to continue in Brisbane, he would like to be here to be in on the beginning of the next phase.

· Bob Harriman papers: 

Following the meetings of the SERC and SIRC, Bob did some work on the 
Assembly paper, Called to be Community of Difference. He did some 
adaptations that would form a good basis for discussion of Ecumenical and 
Inter-faith relationships. These were subsequently circulated to SERC/SRC 
members and we’ll look at them at our December meeting.

· Visit from Mardi Lumsden, Editor of Journey.

With the November edition of Journey having a focus on Ecumenical and Inter-
faith relationships, we invited Mardi to join in our discussion. This proved to be 
very positive and helpful all round.  For the Journey edition, Mardi had 
considered inviting three people of ‘different faiths’ to comment on a passage of 
Scripture.


We clarified the term ‘different faiths’ to mean people from other-than Christian 
traditions, not ‘ecumenical’. The recent series of article in Journey on the theme 
‘Who is Jesus?’ was thought to be good model for an inter-faith discussion, 
particularly among people of the Abrahamic faiths. Our discussion ranged over 
a number of other matters, which was good to establish a helpful relationship 
with Mardi and open the way for her to be at future meetings.
6. DATES FOR MEETINGS 
Meetings of the SERC and SIRC commence at noon with a BYO lunch and conclude at about 3.00pm. 
2009:

December 3
2010:

February 4

March 25

June 3

August 5

October 7

December 2
Grace and peace
Don Whebell

Secretary
15 October 2009

APPENDIX

Living Church in Rural Queensland




Monday, 21 September 2009 
By Glenine Hamlyn    

“[G]rowth in fellowship is being experienced between Christians at local, national and world levels… particular challenges in many regions call out for Christians to address together what it means to be the Church in that place…the situation of the world demands and deserves a credible witness to unity in diversity which is God’s gift for the whole of humanity.” 


These are just some of the developments that led the World Council of Churches/Faith and Order to instigate a global process of consultation with WCC members in 2008 based on a document entitled “The Nature and Mission of the Church” , from which the above quote is taken.  The authors note that “the time is right” for reflection on the nature and mission of the Church. 


The Church in rural Queensland
When church leaders and lay people from rural areas of Queensland gathered in Highfields near Toowoomba from 14-16 September 2009, there was a strong sense that “the time was right” to think and pray about the nature and mission of the Church in rural Queensland. 


It was thirteen years since the release of a foundational document entitled “Being Church in Rural Queensland” (BCIRQ) . This document was signed at the time by leaders of the Anglican, Catholic, Lutheran and Uniting churches, a number of whom were also present at the 2009 gathering. BCIRQ was designed to provide “a framework for action” and to inform lay people in rural areas of Queensland concerning possibilities of ecumenical cooperation that were endorsed and encouraged by the leaders of the four denominations. 


It was time to take stock and ask: What now? The 36 participants from diverse parts of Queensland - Toowoomba/Downs, Roma, the Mary-Burnett region, Rockhampton and Far North Queensland – thanked the organizers, in particular Father Brian Sparksman, for initiating the 3-day consultation. 


Celebrating the stories
While the difficulties of rural ministry and congregational life were acknowledged, there were many stories that provided cause for celebration. BCIRQ had, it was felt, been the impetus for many new developments. Bishop Bill Morris of the Catholic Diocese of Toowoomba related how Toowoomba Churches Together and Downs Churches Together emerged out of consultations that began after 1996. They now  conduct regular activities such as an annual joint retreat, an annual series of studies using Christians in Dialogue, ecumenical worship whenever there is a fifth Sunday in the month and joint celebration of the Week of Prayer for Christian Unity. Sharing together, celebrating together, grieving together – Bishop Morris underlined, as did others, how important the relationships between people were in creating and maintaining ecumenical partnership.


The Injune Covenant
One of the most interesting developments of late has been the signing of a covenant by the Anglican, Roman Catholic and Uniting Churches in Injune. This small town has become a shining light for local ecumenical endeavour. Not only are the participating churches committed to praying for each other, sharing ministers of the word, caring for interfaith couples and organizing joint acts of worship, but they have taken the plunge to share physical resources. It took seven years, but in the end it was the tenacity and vision of the locals that cut through the bureaucratic red tape of church offices to make this plan a reality. 


Ecumenical pastoral care
Participants were invited to celebrate another promising model of ecumenical cooperation in the form of ecumenical Churches’ Pastoral Care at the Toowoomba Base Hospital. Lynnette Cash, Coordinator of this project, described the many aspects of this initiative, from the training of carers and the development of guidelines for hospital staff through the creation of a prayer garden to advocacy and of course pastoral care itself. Lynnette referred to this highly respected programme as “a ministry of incarnation, embodying the gospel, often at the boundaries and dealing with people not seen in church pews.”


An impulse from the bush
In many cases motivated by necessity (dwindling congregations, lack of pastoral leaders), ecumenical activity “in the West” is catching on now for other reasons. That was the conclusion drawn by many at the Highfields gathering. People grow together and appreciate the richness of diversity while learning to respect each others’ traditions. Could the impetus for change move from the bush to the city? Participants felt that it could. The original document was entitled “Being Church in Rural Queensland”. It became clear that while the focus would have to remain on the situation in more remote parts of Queensland, any future steps should incorporate an invitation to churches in non-rural parts of Queensland to be part of the initiative. 


Ingredients of success
There was much discussion surrounding the factors that ensure the success of ecumenical collaboration. Ownership of the vision at the level of church leadership – state and regional, as well as local – was seen to be crucial. Lay people and pastoral leaders need to know how far they can go, and they depend on the support of those with oversight. Strong support by the laity was also seen to have been vital in places like Injune. Thirdly, hearing the stories of ecumenical partnership in other places gives people the sense that more is possible in their own areas as well. 

A special guest provided an entertaining reflection on the early days of Being Church in Rural Queensland: Bishop Clyde Wood, retired Anglican Bishop from the Northern Territory, spoke at a celebratory dinner organized for the participants. Bishop Wood was one of the signatories of BCIRQ. 


Where to from here?
The document Being Church in Rural Queensland was seen to be foundational and still very relevant. Instead of revising it, participants at the Highfields gathering decided to initiate a new document that would affirm BCIRQ and build on it, providing some pointers for the future. The energy that characterized the gathering also spread to the creation of a first draft, entitled “Living Church in Rural Queensland – Bringing our Treasures to the Table”. In the coming months this draft will be refined before presentation in March 2010 at the annual ecumenical meeting of church leaders from all regions of Queensland. 


One thing that has changed dramatically since 1996 is the use and possibilities of technology. Electronic communication has become easier and cheaper. It is hoped that a network can be set up and maintained which will take advantage of these opportunities. At the same time it will be important for people to meet face-to-face whenever practicable in order to deepen relationships. A basic structure has been suggested for the network. 


Just the four churches?
At the time BCIRQ was written it was almost exclusively the Anglican, Catholic, Lutheran and Uniting Churches which, of all QCT member churches, were represented in rural areas. This has changed in some places in the meantime. With the intended broadening of the initiative, other churches would be welcome if they see that they are able to take part in ecumenical collaboration in the bush or be part of the network in terms of the learnings available for urban ecumenical initiatives.


Meanwhile QCT will do what it can to promote and support this initiative. Watch this space! Please do not hesitate to contact us if you have comments, stories that you would like to share, or questions for us to pass on.
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